
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 23 NOVEMBER 2006


COS.123/06 
PRIORITISATION OF NEW REVENUE SPENDING 


PROPOSALS

The Head of Financial Services (Ms McGregor) presented Report CORP.52/06 summarising priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2007/08 budget process.  Details of 11 revenue bids for recurring expenditure and 6 revenue bids for non-recurring expenditure were submitted.

Ms McGregor commented that the bids would need to be considered alongside the current forecast budget shortfall in 2007/08 and in 2009/10 and the other savings and income proposals.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.253/06) had referred the report to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.  The Committee then considered and commented on the three new priorities for revenue spending which fall within the area of responsibility of this Committee:

(a) Equality and Diversity – a bid for £14,706 during 2007/08 and a recurring revenue budget of £12,000 in subsequent years.
The Deputy Chief Executive outlined the bid stating that it was not for staffing but was for other resources such as consultations, focus groups, research, training, publications and pilot projects.

Members then commented as follows on the bid:

(i)
There was concern that, although the budget for 2007/08 contained an element for Disability Awareness Training, there was no such provision in 2008/09 and 2009/2010.  Members thought that Disability Awareness Training would be an ongoing issue which should be mandatory training as part of the induction of all Council staff.

Dr Gooding responded that the initial cost in 2007/08 would be for an intensive training session for all managers.  This would have a large up-front cost.  In future years, Disability Awareness Training would be aborsbed in the General Training budgets.  He agreed with Members that Disability Awareness Training should be mandatory for all staff and he undertook to take this up on behalf of Members.

(ii)
As the bid was not for staffing resources, there was a question about how Equality and Diversity Policies would be delivered and which Officers would work on them.

Dr Gooding advised that he would have to prioritise the workloads of his staff.  Equality and Diversity has been identified as a high priority and also a high risk for the organisation.  The risk being that the Council will not have the ability to meet its objectives.  He would need to manage the workload of staff to redirect some to work on Equality and Diversity.  In an ideal world he would like to employ additional staff but the finances were not available for that situation.

Members commented that it was essential to support the bid and stated that the Committee would have a significant role in monitoring implementation of Equality and Diversity.  The significant question for the Committee was the adequacy of the budget allocation.

(b) Pirelli Rally – the sum of £15,000 to support the rally due to take place in May 2007.  The sum is based on an estimate of the level of external sponsorship from other local partners that is likely to be achieved.
The Director of Development Services outlined the bid stating that 2007 would be the third year that the Council would be involved with the Rally.  Officers would continue to seek local sponsorship and the total £15,000 contribution would be required if the Council did not manage to secure any further local sponsorship.

Members then commented as follows on the bid:

(i)
In response to a question seeking clarification of the amount the Council had contributed in 2006, the Director confirmed that the Council’s contribution for 2006 was £15,000.

(ii)
Members asked how the value or benefit from the investment of £15,000 in the Rally was measured. 

The Director responded that local partners have been asked previously to record the direct benefits they get from the Rally but they have found it difficult to do this.  There are also reputational and economic benefits for the city which again are hard to quantify.  Some work had been carried out in South-west Scotland and the North East estimating the benefits of rallying to the local economy but much of it was speculative.  If the bid was approved for 2007 the Council would encourage partners to be more specific in recording rally connected benefits.

Members stated that it was important to try to measure the benefits arising from this investment.

(iii)
In response to a question about future commitments to the rally, the Director advised that no commitment had been made beyond 2007.

(c) Pop2thePark – a bid of £15,000 to organise Pop2thePark.   
The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) outlined the bid stating that the amount requested was the amount the Council would need to contribute in the worst case scenario to ensure that the event breaks even.

The Finance and Performance Management Portfolio Holder commented that the Executive, when considering this bid, had stated that on page 49 the first box under the heading, Action to Mitigate Risk, should be amended to read “Major Sponsor Attracted to Underwrite any Deficit”.

Mr Beveridge explained that it was difficult to measure the impact of the Pop2thePark event, although exit surveys are carried out asking people where they came from and why.  There is also a benefit in media exposure for the City Council but it is difficult to measure the direct impact or benefit.

Members then commented as follows on the bid:

(i)
In response to a question about whether the Officer was confident about reaching the predicted sponsorship of £120,000, Mr Beveridge stated that he was confident this could be achieved as he had had positive indication from a sponsor who was willing to put in a significant amount of funding.

(ii) In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge advised that he could not provide the figures on last year’s contribution at this stage, but would provide the information for members after the meeting.

(iii) Members queried whether attendance at the event had been declining year on year or whether the lower attendance last year was unusual.  Mr Beveridge responded that attendance at the event in the first year was better even though there were better known headline acts at the 2006 event.  It had been unfortunate that the weather on the day of the 2006 event had been particularly poor, which meant that there had not been many tickets sold on the day.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the three proposed bids as outlined above be forwarded to the Executive.

COS.124/06
SUMMARY OF SAVINGS PROPOSALS AND INCOME 


PROJECTIONS

The Head of Finance (Ms McGregor) submitted Report CORP.53/06 summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2007/08 budget process.

The Executive on 20 November 2005 (EX.254/06) had considered the report and referred it to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.  Members considered and commented as follows on three reduced income projections which fell within the area of responsibility of this Committee:

(a) Hostels – the Committee agreed to discuss the reduced income projections when it discusses the Development Services Charges Review Report DS.76/06  (Minute reference COS.125/06c).
(b)
Tullie House – the Head of Culture and Community Services explained that the shortfall in income of £60,000 was based on the 06/07 shortfall.  The income shortfall will not be included in future years as costs are being reduced and a review is underway.  The reduction in the number of visitors to Tullie House was also a reflection of a reduction in the number of visitors to Carlisle during 2006 and the number of visits to the Tourist Information Centre had also declined.


Members made the following comments on the reduced income projection:

(i) Members referred to the statement that “equivalent reductions in costs will be implemented to negate the shortfall of income”.  They sought further explanation of how costs would be reduced and how any review would contribute to this.



Mr Beveridge responded that the Development Plan for Tullie House was a separate piece of work but would be linked to the future direction of Tullie House.  The outcome of that Development Plan could have a potential impact on costs.  A member queried whether the assumption about reduction in costs was being related to the potential for Tullie House to be established as a Trust.  Mr Beveridge responded that although Trust status was one option, there were also other options which would have to be considered.


Members were concerned that there did not appear to be a clear indication of how costs would be reduced.  They stated that reductions in costs would have to be planned for and implemented before the budget is set.  Ms McGregor responded that the reduced income in 2006/07 had been met from underspends.  For 2007/08, officers would need to continue to work on reducing costs or finding other ways of meeting income projections.

(ii) In response to a Member’s question about whether Tullie House was being used and promoted as part of the Hadrian’s Wall Experience, Mr Beveridge responded that the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Company had been established and Tullie House would be a major facet of that development.  Members queried whether this Council had representation on the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Company.  The Culture, Leisure and Heritage Portfolio Holder responded that when the new Chief Executive of the Hadrian’s Wall Heritage Company took up post in January 2007, decisions would be made on membership of the management part of the Company.  He advised that he would continue to lobby a representative from the City Council to be on that Management Group.

(iii) Members stated that there was a need to look radically at the Council’s tourism marketing strategy in the light of information on the reduced number of visitors to the City.

(c)
Synthetic Football Pitch – the Head of Culture and Community Services advised that improvements works planned for 2006, which would have generated additional income of £43,000 have not yet taken place.  He advised that the budget had been based on successful match funding being obtained from the Football Foundation, but this had not been forthcoming.  Discussions were continuing with the Football Foundation regarding potential funding. If the funding was not available the Council would not proceed with the capital project.


The Director of Community Services added that if external funding was not available, the Capital Projects Board would have to reconsider the allocation for the synthetic football pitch.

There was one additional income projection within the area of responsibility of this Committee, namely:

(d) 
Bereavement Charges – the Committee agreed to consider the additional income projection when it discusses the Director of Community Services Charges Review report DS.760/06 (Minute reference COS.125/06b)

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee as outlined above on the savings proposals and income projections be forwarded to the Executive.

COS.125/06
SUMMARY OF CHARGES REVIEW

(a)
Licensing
A report from the Licensing Manager (LDS.59/06) was submitted setting out the charges review undertaken in respect of the licensing functions of the Legal and Democratic Services Directorate.

The report had been accepted by the Regulatory Panel at their meeting on 18 October 2006 and the Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.255/06) had noted the report.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

(b) Community Services

The Director of Community Services submitted report CS.45/06 setting out options for fees and charges falling within the responsibility of the Community Services Directorate, i.e. allotments, sports pitches, Environmental Quality services, Food Safety services, Bereavement Services, Arts and Museums and Community Support services.  

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.257/06) had referred the report to Overview & Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget cycle. 

Members commented as follows on the proposed charges:

Sports Pitches - Members referred to the suggestion that “the Council’s charges for 2007/08 are brought into line with Carlisle Leisure Limited.”  They asked what this would actually mean in terms of increases for hiring of pitches.  The Head of Culture and Community Services responded that he did not have that exact information to hand and could not quantify it in terms of corporate charging policy recommendations.  He advised that he would provide Members with that information following the meeting.  Members commented that they would be considering Access to Sport in a workshop in December 2006.

Bereavement Services - The Director of Community Services tabled additional information on how the proposed increase in fees of 10.1% would relate to individual crematorium charges and what the new charges would be for 2007/08 for cremation fees, inscriptions and other specific items.  He stated that bereavement services were facing increasing costs in relation to the purchase of two new cremators and mercury abatement equipment to meet the changes required by legislation.  This, together with increased costs, due to the changes in improvements for memorial safety and lost income due to the private crematorium opening in Dumfries would have an adverse affect on the Council’s fees.  A proposed increase in fees of 10.1% was, therefore, being recommended for 2007/08 with additional increases being planned for 2008/09 so that the Council would reach a break-even position for the service over the next two year period. 

(i) Members queried whether people in the northern part of the Carlisle District area may choose to use the Dumfries Crematorium facility instead of the Carlisle one.

The Director responded that the private crematorium in Dumfries still charges more than the Carlisle crematorium and that some undertakers who had initially started using the facility in Dumfries had since come back to using the Carlisle facility.  Unless the crematorium in Dumfries reduced its prices in 2007/08, Carlisle crematorium prices would still be lower.

Members expressed some concern about the current market situation and the potential for an across the board increase to result in less people using the facility.  The Director advised that officers keep a close eye on the market situation, in Dumfries and also within Cumbria and that market forces are closely monitored and considered.  He felt that the proposed charges would not make Carlisle crematorium an unattractive option.

(ii) Members congratulated cemetery and crematorium staff on the “Cemetery and Crematorium of the year” award and noted that the Council would be moving towards a break-even position for this service.

(iii)
There was a query as to whether the bandings for cremation fees are set nationally.  The Director of Community Services responded that the bandings are substantially set nationally but there is a degree of local flexibility which can be applied.  

(iv)
The 10% increase in the next two years was queried.  The Director responded that the Council was moving to achieving a break-even situation for the service over the next 2-3 year period.  The new cremators should be more efficient but the Council has no control over rising energy costs and this could mean the rises in charges have to be continued into the 3rd year.

(v)
In response to a Member’s question about whether there was more demand for woodland burials, Mr Battersby responded that he did not have the information on trends at this meeting.

Other Charges - The Committee had no comments to make on the other charges proposed in the report.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the proposed charges in relation to Community Services be forwarded to the Executive.

(c) 
Development Services

The Director of Development Services submitted report DS.76/06 setting out options for fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate i.e. aspects of Economic Development and Housing Services.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.258/06) had referred the report to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget cycle.  

Members commented as follows on the proposed charges:

Assembly Rooms  - The Director advised that income generated had not covered costs for the Assembly Room for a number of years now but this had to be balanced against the community benefits of the Room for Community and Voluntary Groups.  If the room was to be made attractive for business or conference use it would require a substantial degree of investment to upgrade the facility.

Members commented that the Assembly Room was a useful facility for voluntary groups and noted the proposed charges increase.

Housing Services - The Committee were also considering the reduced income projection highlighted in report CORP.53/06 (Minute ref: COS.124/06).

The Homelessness and Hostels Co-ordinator (Mr Stephenson) advised that there had been a major review of hostels and there was a new approach to charges and budgets for hostels.  Officers were proposing that budgets be set which accurately reflect the cost of the service and it was proposed that income be increased through higher charges to achieve a balanced budget through a number of measures:

· Increasing rent and service charges to a level which is still within the Housing Benefit threshold where maximum subsidy is recoverable by the Council.

· Personal charges do not currently reflect the cost of the service and are also not comparable with the reality of moving on to living in the community where there are higher energy, water and Council Tax costs.  These are two valid reasons for increasing the level of personal charges.

· Officers believe the amount of grant the Council receives for delivering the Supporting People contract for London Road is too low and does not reflect the amount of support provided under the contract.  Officers are negotiating with Supporting People to achieve a higher figure.

· Maximising occupancy within homeshare accommodation by setting higher occupancy targets and managing voids better.

Members then commented as follows:

(i) Members referred to the charges and income table on page 20 of the report and sought clarification of the situation in relation to family and homeshares where increases in charges were proposed but predictions of annual income for 2007/08 were lower than 2006/07.

Mr Stephenson responded that the income for families would be different as it was being proposed that there would be one level of charge for everyone whereas there are currently differential charges.  In relation to homeshares, the figure for income in 2006/07 had been taken from the budget projections but actual income had been significantly below that target figure.  2007/08 income projections were based on a more realistic occupancy target of 70%.

(ii) The importance of budget control and management  was recognised and the proposal to identify three service centres – John Street, London Road and Homeshares, with each having a self-contained budget to reflect their individual service costs as much as possible.  However, Members commented that there would inevitably be an element of cross-subsidy and hoped this would not be at the expense of ascertaining what the individual budget situations were.  Mr Stephenson responded that each of the three service centre budgets would have a different bottom-line figure and each one would be monitored on the basis of that budget.

(iii) In response to a question about whether hostels are currently full, Mr Stephenson advised that during the past couple of months the service has almost been at the point of having to use bed and breakfast accommodation again.  Hostels are currently about 80-90% occupancy with Homeshares slightly lower, but arrangements are being put in place to improve this.

(iv) Members recognised the fact that currently personal charges were at an unrealistic level but expressed concern about the proposed increase in charges and the effect this would have on residents in meeting these increased charges.

Mr Stephenson responded that the current personal charges were not meeting the basic energy and utility costs and the costs of the service needed to be met through income generation.  Plans would be discussed with residents between now and implementation of the new personal charges with a view to identifying any issues and assisting people to maximise their income.  He did acknowledge that there would be an impact.  Members expressed concern about making sure a large increase in personal charges in one year.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the charges proposed in relation to Development Services be forwarded to the Executive.

COS.126/06
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME

The Head of Finance (Ms McGregor) submitted report CORP.54/06 detailing the revised Capital Programme for 2006/07 together with the proposed method of financing.  The report also summarised the proposed programme from 2007/08 to 2009/10 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date for consideration, and summarised the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.  

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.259/06) had referred the report to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the budget process. 

The Committee considered and commented as follows on the following new capital spending bids which fell within the area of responsibility of this Committee:

(a) Belah Community Centre Refurbishment - £320,000

The Head of Culture and Community Services advised that discussions were also being held with other agencies regarding potential funding sources for improvements to Belah Community Centre and if the bid was approved officers would continue to seek other funding.

A Member commended this bid, stating that people from the community had been trying to improve the community centre for a number of years and it was important that the centre be brought up to the standards of other community centres.

Members then made the following comments:

(i) The need to improve Belah Community Centre was recognised but a Member suggested that officers should also keep up to date on the latest situation regarding the potential for other local facilities becoming available.

(ii) In response to a Member’s question about whether a feasibility study had been conducted on the Belah Community Centre, Mr Beveridge advised that one was conducted about 3-4 years ago and there had been consultations with local people at that time.  The Director of Community Services added that the improvements to the Community Centre would be on the current site but the level of improvements would depend on external grant funding available.

The Committee felt that this bid should be supported.

(b) Play Area Development - £75,000 in 07/08 and £50,000 each year thereafter.  Mr Beveridge added that the additional finance would be to address issues highlighted as part of the play area policy and to continue the programme of improvements.

(i) The play area policy had identified each of the play areas and had talked about prioritisation for improvement.  There was a query as to how long it would take to go through that prioritisation process and improve each of the areas.

Mr Beveridge responded that there were currently 70 play areas in various states of repair.  Officers had prioritised the play areas using a matrix which had been approved by Members and this prioritisation had been implemented throughout this year and would be the basis for continuing play area improvements in the future.  It was difficult to estimate how long it would take to complete the refurbishment of all the play areas.

Members commented that there may be a need to re-prioritise in future years as the refurbishment programme progresses.

(ii)
The importance of the issue of planning gain from new developments was highlighted and it was suggested that this should be considred in a broader context.  Developers should not just be asked to provide new smaller play areas, but consideration should also be given to the potential to improve existing area, where this is a more appropriate option.

Mr Beveridge advised that this was being discussed with planning colleagues, particularly in relation to S.106 Agreements and highlighted that it was not simply about money but also about establishing a need.  There would be situations where it is better to enhance existing areas than provide new ones.

The Director of Community Services advised that a report on this issue was being produced for consideration early in 2007.  The Chairman commented that although planning aspects would come under the remit of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee, this Committee would wish to have input to that report because of responsibility for play areas.

(iii)
In response to a Member’s question, Mr Beveridge advised that each play area is checked weekly and there is also an annual external inspection.  Ongoing repairs to play areas are funded from a separate budget.

The Committee welcomed the bid for planned and continuing investment in Play Areas.

RESOLVED – That the comments of the Committee on the proposed new capital spending proposals be forwarded to the Executive with a recommendation that they be supported.

COS.127/06
GENERAL BUDGET ISSUES

(a)  Further Savings Areas to be investigated - Members referred to the Summary of Savings Proposals and Income Projections in Report CROS.53/06 and in particular to the statement in paragraph 7 on “further saving areas to be investigated”.  Members commented that they did not have details on these further saving areas but they would be an important part of balancing the budget.

The Head of Financial Services responded that Officers were continuing to investigate and develop these further saving proposals through the Senior Management Team.  

Members emphasised that the Committee would need to see the details of any further savings affecting the areas of responsibility of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Head of Financial Services liase with the Head of Scrutiny Services to ensure that Members of the Committee receive the information and if possible have an opportunity to comment on any further savings areas identified which fall within the area of responsibility of this Committee.

(b)  2006/07 Budget - A Member referred to the report on the General Fund Revenue Budget 2007/08 and 2009/10 on the Base Budget and Summary Budget Projections (CORP.51/06) which was within the responsibility of the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

The Member recognised that Corporate Resources would be considering this report but referred to the projected deficit in 2006/07 and expressed concern about this deficit. The Member then queried how much money had been spent on Consultants during the 2006/07 financial year.

The Head of Finance responded that she did not have the information on the amount spent on Consultants at the meeting but could provide it to Members at a later date.  In relation to the projected deficit, she advised that it was not an overspend but rather projected under achievements of income, and it was not being proposed that the budget for the year be increased but that the under achievement be met through underspends.

Members commented that the situation regarding under achievement of income needs to be addressed for future years’ budgets.

RESOLVED – That the Committee’s concern about the under achievement of income projections for 2006/07 be noted and the Head of Financial Services be asked to provide Members of this Committee with information on the amount of money spent on Consultants during 2006/07.







